

**EXHIBIT 3 —
continued**

SELECTED EXCERPTS
FROM THE POWERS
REPORT REGARDING
ANDERSEN'S
INVOLVEMENT IN
KEY ACCOUNTING
AND FINANCIAL
REPORTING
DECISIONS FOR
ENRON'S SPE
TRANSACTIONS

accounting treatment. Andersen's total bill for Raptor-related work came to approximately \$1.3 million. Indeed, there is abundant evidence that Andersen in fact offered Enron advice at every step, from inception through restructuring and ultimately to terminating the Raptors. Enron followed that advice.

Page 202: While we have not had the benefit of Andersen's position on a number of these issues, the evidence we have seen suggests Andersen accountants did not function as an effective check on the disclosure approach taken by the company. Andersen was copied on drafts of the financial statement footnotes and the proxy statements, and we were told that it routinely provided comments on the related-party transaction disclosures in response. We also understand that the Andersen auditors closest to Enron Global Finance were involved in drafting of at least some of the disclosures. An internal Andersen e-mail from February 2001 released in connection with recent Congressional hearings suggests that Andersen may have had concerns about the disclosures of the related-party transactions in the financial statement footnotes. Andersen did not express such concerns to the Board. On the contrary, Andersen's engagement partner told the Audit and Compliance Committee just a week after the internal e-mail that, with respect to related-party transactions, "[r]equired disclosure [had been] reviewed for adequacy," and that Andersen would issue an unqualified audit opinion on the financial statements."

Source: W. C. Powers, R. S. Trough, and H. S. Winokur, "Report of Investigation by the Special Investigative Committee of the Board of Directors of Enron Corporation," 1 February 2002.

Among the parties most critical of Andersen's extensive involvement in Enron's accounting and financial reporting decisions for SPE transactions was former SEC Chief Accountant Lynn Turner. During his tenure with the SEC in the 1990s, Turner had participated in the federal agency's investigation of Andersen's audits of Waste Management Inc. That investigation culminated in sanctions against several Andersen auditors and in a \$1.4 billion restatement of Waste Management's financial statements, the largest accounting restatement in U.S. history at that time. Andersen eventually paid a reported \$75 million in settlements to resolve various civil lawsuits linked to those audits and a \$7 million fine to settle charges filed against the firm by the SEC.

In an interview with *The New York Times*, Turner suggested that the charges of shoddy audit work that had plagued Andersen in connection with its audits of Waste Management, Sunbeam, Enron, and other high-profile public clients was well-deserved. Turner compared Andersen's problems with those experienced several years earlier by Coopers & Lybrand, a firm for which he had been an audit partner. According to Turner, a series of "blown audits" was the source of Coopers' problems. "We got bludgeoned to death in the press. People did not even want to see us at their doorsteps. It was brutal, but we deserved it. We had gotten into this mentality in the firm of making business judgment calls."²⁸ Clearly, the role of independent auditors does not include "making business judgments" for their clients. Instead, auditors have a responsibility to provide an objective point of view regarding the proper accounting and financial reporting decisions for those judgments.

Easily the source of the most embarrassment for Bernardino and his Andersen colleagues was the widely publicized effort of the firm's Houston office to shred a large

28. F. Norris, "From Sunbeam to Enron, Andersen's Reputation Suffers," *The New York Times* (online), 23 November 2001.

quantity of documents pertaining to various Enron audits. In early January 2002, Andersen officials informed federal investigators that personnel in the Houston office had "destroyed a significant but undetermined number of documents relating to the company [Enron] and its finances."²⁹ That large-scale effort began in September 2001 and apparently continued into November after the SEC revealed it was conducting a formal investigation of Enron's financial affairs. The report of the shredding effort immediately caused many critics to suggest that Andersen's Houston office was attempting to prevent law enforcement authorities from obtaining potentially incriminating evidence regarding Andersen's role in Enron's demise. Senator Joseph Lieberman, chairman of the U.S. Senate Governmental Affairs Committee that would be investigating the Enron debacle, warned that the effort to dispose of the Enron-related documents might be particularly problematic for Andersen.

*It [the document-shredding] came at a time when people inside, including the executives of Arthur Andersen and Enron, knew that Enron was in real trouble and that the roof was about to collapse on them, and there was about to be a corporate scandal. ... [This] raises very serious questions about whether obstruction of justice occurred here. The folks at Arthur Andersen could be on the other end of an indictment before this is over. This Enron episode may end this company's history.*³⁰

The barrage of criticism directed at Andersen continued unabated during the early months of 2002. Ironically, some of that criticism was directed at Andersen by Enron's top management. On January 17, 2002, Kenneth Lay issued a press release reporting that his company had decided to discharge Andersen as its independent audit firm.³¹

*As announced on Oct. 31, the Enron Board of Directors convened a Special Committee to look into accounting and other issues relating to certain transactions. While we had been willing to give Andersen the benefit of the doubt until the completion of that investigation, we can't afford to wait any longer in light of recent events, including the reported destruction of documents by Andersen personnel and the disciplinary actions against several of Andersen's partners in its Houston office.*³²

Throughout the public relations nightmare that besieged Andersen following Enron's bankruptcy filing, a primary tactic adopted by Joseph Berardino was to insist repeatedly that poor business decisions, not errors on the part of Andersen, were responsible for Enron's downfall and the massive losses that ensued for investors, creditors, and other parties. "At the end of the day, we do not cause companies to fail."³³ Such statements failed to generate sympathy for Andersen. Even the editor-in-chief of *Accounting Today*, one of the accounting profession's leading publications, was unmoved by Berardino's continual assertions that his firm was not responsible for the Enron fiasco. "If you accept the audit and collect the fee, then be prepared to accept the blame. Otherwise you're not part of the solution but rather, part of the problem."³⁴

29. K. Eichenwald and F. Norris, "Enron Auditor Admits It Destroyed Documents," *The New York Times* (online), 11 January 2002.

30. R. A. Oppel, "Andersen Says Lawyer Let Its Staff Destroy Files," *The New York Times* (online), 14 January 2002.

31. Kenneth Lay resigned as Enron's chairman of the board and CEO on January 23, 2002, one day after a court-appointed "creditors committee" had requested him to step down.

32. M. Palmer, "Enron Board Discharges Arthur Andersen in All Capacities," *Enron.com*, 17 January 2002.

33. M. Gordon, "Labor Secretary to Address Enron Hearings," *Associated Press* (online), 6 February 2002.

34. B. Carlino, "Enron Simply Newest Player in National Auditing Crisis," *The Electronic Accountant* (online), 17 December 2001.

Ridicule and Retrospection

As 2001 came to a close, *The New York Times* reported that the year had easily been the worst ever for Andersen, "the accounting firm that once deserved the title of the conscience of the industry."³⁵ The following year would prove to be an even darker time for the firm. During the early months of 2002, Andersen faced scathing criticism from Congressional investigators, enormous class-action lawsuits filed by angry Enron stockholders and creditors, and a federal criminal indictment stemming from the shredding of Enron-related documents.

In late March 2002, Joseph Berardino unexpectedly resigned as Andersen's CEO after failing to negotiate a merger of Andersen with one of the other Big Five firms. During the following few weeks, dozens of Andersen clients dropped the firm as their independent auditor out of concern that the firm might not survive if it was found guilty of the pending criminal indictment. The staggering loss of clients forced Andersen to lay off more than 25 percent of its workforce in mid-April. Shortly after that layoff was announced, U.S. Department of Justice officials revealed that David Duncan, the former Enron audit engagement partner, had pleaded guilty to obstruction of justice and agreed to testify against his former firm. Duncan's plea proved to be the death knell for Andersen. In June 2002, a federal jury found the firm guilty of obstruction of justice. That conviction forced the firm to terminate its relationship with its remaining public clients, effectively ending Andersen's long and proud history within the U.S. accounting profession.

Three years later, the U.S. Supreme Court unanimously overturned the felony conviction handed down against Andersen. In an opinion written by Chief Justice William Rehnquist, the high court ruled that federal prosecutors did not prove that Andersen had *intended* to interfere with a federal investigation when the firm shredded the Enron audit workpapers. The Supreme Court's decision was little consolation to the more than 20,000 Andersen partners and employees who had lost their jobs when the accounting firm was forced out of business by the felony conviction.

Numerous Enron officials faced criminal indictments for their roles in the Enron fraud, among them Andrew Fastow, Jeffrey Skilling, and Kenneth Lay. Fastow pleaded guilty to conspiracy to commit securities fraud as well as to other charges. The former CFO received a 10-year prison term, which was reduced to 6 years after he testified against Skilling and Lay. Fastow was also required to forfeit nearly \$25 million of personal assets that he had accumulated during his tenure at Enron. Largely as a result of Fastow's testimony against them, Skilling and Lay were convicted on multiple counts of fraud and conspiracy in May 2006. In September 2006, Skilling was sentenced to 24 years in prison. Kenneth Lay, who was to be sentenced at the same time, died of a massive heart attack in July 2006. Three months later, a federal judge overturned Lay's conviction since Lay was no longer able to pursue his appeal of that conviction.

The toll taken on the public accounting profession by the Enron debacle was not limited to Andersen, its partners, or its employees. An unending flood of jokes and ridicule directed at Andersen tainted and embarrassed practically every accountant in the nation, including both accountants in public practice and those working in the private sector. The Enron nightmare also prompted widespread soul-searching within the profession and a public outcry to strengthen the independent audit function and improve accounting and financial reporting practices. Legislative and regulatory authorities quickly responded to the public's demand for reforms.

35. Norris, "From Sunbeam to Enron."

CASE 1.1

ENRON CORPORATION

The FASB imposed stricter accounting and financial reporting guidelines on SPEs as a direct result of the Enron case. Those new rules require many companies to include the financial data for those entities—now referred to as VIEs (variable interest entities)—in their consolidated financial statements. In 2002, Congress passed the Sarbanes-Oxley Act to strengthen financial reporting for public companies, principally by improving the rigor and quality of independent audits. Among other requirements, the Sarbanes-Oxley Act limits the types of consulting services that independent auditors can provide to their clients and requires public companies to prepare annual reports on the quality of their internal controls. The most sweeping change in the profession resulting from the Enron fiasco was the creation of a new federal agency, the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board, to oversee the rule-making process for the independent audit function.

Among the prominent individuals who commented on the challenges and problems facing the accounting profession was former SEC Chairman Richard Breeden when he testified before Congress in early 2002. Chairman Breeden observed that there was a simple solution to the quagmire facing the profession. He called on accountants and auditors to adopt a simple rule of thumb when analyzing, recording, and reporting on business transactions, regardless of whether those transactions involved “New Economy” or “Old Economy” business ventures. “When you’re all done, the result had better fairly reflect what you see in reality.”³⁶

In retrospect, Commissioner Breeden’s recommendation seems to be a restatement of the “Think straight, talk straight” motto of Arthur E. Andersen. Andersen and his colleagues insisted that their audit clients adhere to a high standard of integrity when preparing their financial statements. An interview with Joseph Berardino by *The New York Times* in December 2001 suggests that Mr. Berardino and his contemporaries may have had a different attitude when it came to dealing with cantankerous clients such as Enron: “In an interview yesterday, Mr. Berardino said Andersen had no power to force a company to disclose that it had hidden risks and losses in special-purpose entities. ‘A client says: “There is no requirement to disclose this. You can’t hold me to a higher standard.”’”³⁷

Berardino is certainly correct in his assertion. An audit firm cannot force a client to adhere to a higher standard. In fact, even Arthur Edward Andersen did not have that power. But Mr. Andersen did have the resolve to tell such clients to immediately begin searching for another audit firm.